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REPORTS OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTORS ON SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, 
INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

Report by the Regional Director for the Western Pacific 

The Director-General has the honour to present to the Executive Board a report by 
the Regional Director for the Western Pacific, which highlights significant developments 
in the Region, including matters arising from discussions at the forty-first session of 
the Regional Committee. Should members of the Board wish to see the full report of the 
Regional Committee, it is available in the Executive Board room. 



REPORT OF THE REGIONAL DIRECTOR FOR THE WESTERN PACIFIC ON 
SIGNIFICANT REGIONAL DEVELOPMENTS, INCLUDING REGIONAL COMMITTEE MATTERS 

1. The forty-first session of the Regional Committee was held in Manila from 10 to 
14 September 1990. The representatives of 22 Member States attended the session. For 
the first time, Hong Kong attended in its own name. Three observers also attended, as 
well as the representatives of two organizations of the United Nations system, three 
other intergovernmental organizations and 27 nongovernmental organizations in official 
relations with WHO. 

2. "Partnership in health" was a recurring theme in the discussions. This referred 
mainly to partnerships between governments, different agencies and professional 
disciplines, and between a wide variety of people in other organizational settings. The 
need for such partnerships was recognized particularly in programme areas such as AIDS 
prevention and control, environmental health and health promotion. With regard to health 
promotion, the rise of diseases related to life-style and behaviour was frequently 
referred to, and this concern was also reflected in the choice of topic for the Technical 
Discussions to be held in conjunction with the next session of the Regional Committee, 
which was "Changing life-styles and health". Strong support for the Regional Action Plan 
on Tobacco or Health was expressed. 

3. In addition to the proposed programme budget, the agenda items that gave rise to the 
most discussion were the report of the Regional Director, the annual report on AIDS and 
sexually transmitted diseases, the eradication of poliomyelitis in the Region, the Report 
of the Sub-Committee of the Regional Committee on Programmes and Technical Cooperation, 
and health aspects of emergency preparedness. 

4. Budget performance 1988-1989. The Committee noted that the 1988-1989 budget it had 
reviewed in 1986 was for US$ 55 742 000 but that the budget had subsequently been 
reduced, owing to financial constraints and currency exchange adjustments, to 
US$ 51 366 458. In monetary terms the implementation rate was 100%. Representatives 
noted with satisfaction the complete implementation of the budget, and adopted a 
resolution to that effect, also expressing their support for the Regional Director and 
the Secretariat in their efforts to contain and absorb rising support costs. 

5. Proposed programme budget, 1992-1993. The Committee reviewed the proposed regional 
programme budget for 1992-1993. It amounted to US$ 63 901 400, which was 9.98% above the 
1990-1991 budget. The increase represented rising costs, no real increase being 
allowed. Of the total, US$ 37 075 100 or 58.02% had been allocated for country 
activities and US$ 26 826 300 or 41.98% for the regional and intercountry programme. It 
was observed that the intercountry programme had proved to be an effective and economical 
means of providing technical cooperation at country level, especially for the smaller 
island countries and areas. 

6. In addition to national health development priorities， which were given primary 
consideration in preparing the proposed regional programme budget in consultation with 
Member States, six priority areas for WHO collaboration had been borne in mind: the 
development of human resources for health, the protection and promotion of environmental 
health, health promotion activities, strengthening the management of health programmes, 
the total control of selected diseases, especially poliomyelitis and leprosy, and the 
exchange of information and experience among countries. Sixty-nine per cent of the 
proposed budget was devoted to these programme areas. 

7. In discussing the proposed programme budget, representatives expressed their 
satisfaction with the allocations made. They congratulated the Secretariat on the 
clarity and conciseness of the budget's presentation. They endorsed the six priority 
areas outlined by the Regional Director. Regarding increases arid decreases in relation 
to the previous financial period, it was noted that many of the country budgets had been 



Consolidated to focus on a smaller number of programme areas so as to maximize the impact 
of their collaboration with WHO. Thus some real increases had occurred in those areas, 
with corresponding decreases in others. In some cases decreases were expected to be 
offset by extrabudgetary funds, and in others apparent decreases were the result of the 
reclassification of activities to other programme areas. 

8. The Committee welcomed the possibility of allocating part of the provisions of the 
Regional Director's Development Programme to accommodate their comments and suggestions 
for additional allocations to certain programmes. Public information and education for 
health and tobacco or health are two programmes which have subsequently been identified 
for a possible increase in allocation. At the same time, funds from the Regional 
Director's Development Programme would also be used for activities relating to the six 
priority areas mentioned above and to meet unexpected priority needs that may arise 
during implementation of the programme budget. 

9. In relation to WHO's general programme development and management, the Committee 
noted that United Nations General Assembly resolution 44/211 was currently being 
discussed by many organizations of the United Nations system with a view to determining 
how its implementation would affect their modes of collaboration with Member States. 
Representatives expressed their satisfaction with the existing mode of cooperation with 
WHO, and recommended that it should continue. One representative said that in his 
country WHO'S mode of cooperation was viewed as a possible model for other organizations 
of the United Nations system. Another expressed his country's concern that 
reorganization within the United Nations system at country level might weaken WHO's 
efforts to cooperate with his country. Further study of the question was needed, and the 
variations between countries should also be taken into consideration. 

10. Report of the Regional Director. During their review of the report of the Regional 
Director covering the period of 1 July 1989 to 30 June 1990, representatives referred to 
progress being made in their own countries in health development and expressed their 
appreciation for WHO collaboration in this regard. They stressed the importance of 
management and commended the progress that had been made in the Regional Office in 
streamlining administrative procedures. Strong support for the efforts to revitalize the 
Fiji School of Medicine was voiced, and a resolution to that effect was adopted. 
Representatives commented on the importance of the maternal and child health and family 
planning programme, and of using the media to discourage the use of breast-milk 
substitutes. It was observed that the community water supply arid sanitation programme 
had to be continued in the decade of the 1990s (i.e., beyond the original International 
Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation Decade). 

11. The Committee adopted 16 resolutions； those of global significance are summarized 
in the following paragraphs. 

12. Fiji School of Medicine. Emphasizing the need for health professionals trained 
specifically to work in the Pacific islands, the Committee endorsed the efforts that had 
been made so far to revitalize the School, and called for further support from agencies, 
institutions and governments. Several representatives spoke strongly in favour of the 
School and the need for its continued existence. The effort was seen as part of a more 
general one to develop a network of existing health training and education institutes in 
the Pacific. Thus technical and material support would also be needed for other 
institutions in the Pacific. 

13. Eradication of poliomyelitis in the Region. It was noted that there were still 
pockets of low immunization against poliomyelitis, and that outbreaks of the disease 
still occurred. Considerable efforts were called for, both in the six countries where 
poliomyelitis was still endemic and on the part of the international community as a 
whole, to achieve the goal of eradication by 1995. Further WHO support was requested, 



both to strengthen the technical aspects of eradication activities and to seek the 
additional resources needed. Representatives of countries in which "zero" incidence had 
been achieved described their countries' experience in this regard and expressed their 
support for eradication. The representatives of Australia and Japan outlined their 
material support for the effort. 

14. AIDS and sexually transmitted diseases. The Committee welcomed the integration of 
the AIDS and sexually transmitted diseases programmes. It noted that the number of cases 
in the Region had increased significantly during the previous year, and that much 
remained to be done to strengthen surveillance, health promotion and counselling 
services. Several countries called for increased technical and financial support for 
this. Representatives stressed the need for immediate action and expressed their 
appreciation for WHO's cooperation. Thirty countries and areas in the Region had been 
visited in connection with the AIDS programme, and at the country level 19 short-term 
plans and 14 medium-term plans had been prepared. 

15. Jacques Parisot Foundation fellowship award. On the basis of the evaluation made by 
the Western Pacific Advisory Committee on Health Research, the Regional Committee 
nominated three candidates for the award, for consideration by the Foundation Committee 
and the Executive Board. 

16. Report of the Sub-Committee of the Regional Committee on Programmes and Technical 
Cooperation: visits to Fiji and Malaysia in relation to WHOy s collaboration in the 
prevention and control of none ommun i с able diseases. In both countries visited, 
cardiovascular diseases, diabetes and cancer had become leading causes of morbidity and 
mortality. A high level of awareness of the problem had been observed. Representatives 
remarked on the relevance of the report to their own countries. The Committee decided 
that in 1991 the Sub-Committee should visit the Lao People's Democratic Republic and 
Tonga to review the impact of WHO's cooperation with Member States in the management of 
health facilities, including the maintenance of biomedical equipment. Also in 1991, the 
Sub-Committee would review the draft framework of the Ninth General Programme of Work and 
a draft regional report on the second evaluation of the strategy for health for all. 

17. Health aspects of emergency preparedness. The importance of the health sector in 
disaster preparedness was stressed, particularly with regard to planning, training and 
intersectoral cooperation. Cyclones, floods and earthquakes, in particular, were 
mentioned as frequent causes of devastation in many parts of the Region. It was observed 
that no country or area could consider itself immune to disasters. Representatives 
expressed their willingness to participate fully in the United Nations International 
Decade for Natural Disaster Reduction. The importance of WHO's role in making 
information and experience on disaster preparedness available was stressed. 

18. Tobacco or health. The Committee congratulated the Regional Director on the 
formulation of the Regional Action Plan on Tobacco or Health for 1990-1994 and requested 
him to report on progress in its implementation in 1992. The possibility of supporting 
the programme with funds from the Regional Director's Development Programme was welcomed. 

19. Membership of global committees. The Republic of Korea was selected to be 
represented on the Global Programme on AIDS Management Committee. Papua New Guinea was 
selected to be represented on the Policy and Coordination Committee of the Special 
Programme of Research, Development and Research Training in Human Reproduction. Malaysia 
and Viet Nam were selected to be represented on the Management Advisory Committee of the 
Action Programme on Essential Drugs. 


